Meeting Report

Twentieth Meeting of the Regional Commission for the Certification of Poliomyelitis

Eradication in the Western Pacific



12–14 November 2014 Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia





REPORT

TWENTIETH MEETING OF THE REGIONAL COMMISSION FOR THE CERTIFICATION OF POLIOMYELITIS ERADICATION IN THE WESTERN PACIFIC

Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia 12–14 November 2014

Convened by

WORLD HEALTH ORGANIZATION REGIONAL OFFICE FOR THE WESTERN PACIFIC

Not for Sale

Printed and distributed by:

World Health Organization Regional Office for the Western Pacific Manila, Philippines

11 November 2014

NOTE

The views expressed in this report are those of the participants of the Twentieth Meeting of the Regional Commission for the Certification of Poliomyelitis Eradication in the Western Pacific and do not necessarily reflect the policies of the Organization.

The Expanded Programme on Immunization, WHO Regional Office for the Western Pacific, would like to thank the Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare of Japan for providing financial support for the meeting, including the production of this document. This report has been prepared by the World Health Organization Regional Office for the Western Pacific for the participants of the Twentieth Meeting of the Regional Commission for the Certification of Poliomyelitis Eradication in the Western Pacific, which was held in Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, from 12 to 14 November 2014.

ABBREVIATIONS

AEFI adverse events following immunization

AFP acute flaccid paralysis

CDC Centers for Disease Control and Prevention
EPI Expanded Programme on Immunization
GPEI Global Polio Eradication Initiative
IHR International Health Regulations (2005)

IPV inactivated poliovirus vaccine (Salk wild-type based)

NCC National Certification Committee
NIID National Institute for Infectious Diseases

NPAFP non-polio acute flaccid paralysis

OPV oral poliovirus vaccine

PHEIC Public Health Emergency of International Concern

POSE Polio Outbreak Simulation Exercises

bOPV bivalent oral poliovirus vaccine (against types 1 and 3)

mOPV monovalent oral poliovirus vaccine tOPV trivalent oral poliovirus vaccine

RCC Regional Commission for the Certification of Poliomyelitis Eradication

RI routine immunization

SAGE Strategic Advisory Group of Experts on Immunization

SIA supplementary immunization activity

SMS short message service

SRCC Subregional Commission for the Certification of Poliomyelitis Eradication
TAG Technical Advisory Group on Immunization and Vaccine-Preventable Diseases

UNICEF United Nations Children's Fund

USAID United States Agency for International Development

VDPV vaccine-derived poliovirus

aVDPV ambiguous vaccine-derived poliovirus

iVDPV immunodeficiency-associated vaccine-derived poliovirus

cVDPV circulating vaccine-derived poliovirus

WPV wild poliovirus (types 1 [WPV1], 2 [WPV2] and 3 [WPV3])

WHO World Health Organization

CONTENTS

1.	INTRO	DUCTION	1
	1.1	Meeting objectives	1
	1.2	Organization	1
	1.3	Opening session	1
2.	PROCE	EDINGS	2
	2.1	D (1 1' 1' 1' 1'	2
		Progress towards polio eradication	
		1.1 Global update on polio eradication	
		1.2 Regional update on polio eradication	
		1.3 Recommendations of the 2014 TAG meeting	
	۷. ا	1.4 Progress towards pono eradication in the Eastern Mediterranean Region	J
	2.2	Country presentations	7
		2.1 Australia	
		2.2 Brunei Darussalam	
		2.3 Cambodia	
		2.4 China	
		2.5 Hong Kong SAR (China)	
		2.6 Macao SAR (China)	
		2.7 Japan	
		2.8 The Lao People's Democratic Republic	
		2.9 Malaysia	
		2.10 Mongolia	
		2.11 New Zealand	
		2.12 Pacific island countries and areas	
	2.2	2.13 Papua New Guinea	11
		2.14 The Philippines	
		2.15 The Republic of Korea	
	2.2	2.16 Singapore	13
	2.2	2.17 Viet Nam	13
		Temporary recommendations on the international spread of wild poliovirus	
		3.2 Country response – Australia	
	2.3	3.3 Country response – Brunei Darussalam	15
	2.4	Update on laboratory containment	15
	2.4	Opdate on laboratory containment	13
	2.5	New guidelines on environmental surveillance	16
	2.5	5.2 Country experience – China	18
	2	7.2 Country experience Cimiu	10
3.	CONCI	LUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS	19
	3.1	Conclusions	19
	22	Country and office accommon dations	10
		Country-specific recommendations	
		3.1 Australia	
		8.3 Cambodia	
		3.4 China	20 20
		1 × 1 1111/4	

3.3.5 Hong Kong SAR (China)	20		
3.3.6 Macao SAR (China)			
3.3.7 Japan			
3.3.8 The Lao People's Democratic Republic			
3.3.9 Malaysia	21		
3.3.10 Mongolia			
3.3.11 New Zealand			
3.3.12 Pacific island countries and areas	21		
3.3.13 Papua New Guinea	21		
3.3.14 The Philippines	22		
3.3.15 The Republic of Korea			
3.3.16 Singapore			
3.3.17 Viet Nam			
3.4 Closing remarks	22		
ANNEXES:			
ANNEX 1 - TIMETABLE			
ANNEX 2 - LIST OF PARTICIPANTS			

Keywords:

 $Poliomyelitis-prevention\ and\ control\ /\ vaccination\ /\ immunization$

SUMMARY

The Twentieth Meeting of the Regional Commission for the Certification of Poliomyelitis Eradication (RCC) in the Western Pacific was held in Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, from 12 to 14 November 2014. The RCC continues to meet on an annual basis to review country reports on the maintenance of polio-free status as part of its reporting mandate to the Global Certification Commission. The RCC also supports countries by providing feedback and recommendations to improve surveillance for polioviruses, respond to polio outbreaks and maintain adequate immunity against poliovirus.

The Sixty-sixth World Health Assembly endorsed the *Polio Eradication and Endgame Strategic Plan 2013–2018*. This plan outlines specific actions towards completing the last stage of polio eradication in all countries, both polio-affected and polio-free. The RCC reviewed the status of each Western Pacific county's polio eradication programme in the context of the polio endgame strategy. In addition, the RCC took note of each country's response to the Public Health Emergency of International Concern declaration by World Health Organization in May 2014.

The RCC conducted a thorough review of the National Certification Committee (NCC) reports, engaged in vigorous discussions with meeting participants, and through their deliberations, the RCC was able to conclude that the Western Pacific Region had maintained its polio-free status. However, they warned that the Region must remain vigilant to polio brought in from transmitting countries and that polio must be eradicated globally in order to completely eliminate risk to the Region.

1. INTRODUCTION

The Twentieth Meeting of the Regional Commission for the Certification of Poliomyelitis Eradication (RCC) in the Western Pacific was held from 12 to 14 November 2014 in Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia. The RCC meets annually to review the maintenance of poliomyelitisfree status, review the quality of surveillance to validate it against the standards set for certification, and fulfil its reporting mandate to the Global Certification Commission.

1.1 Meeting objectives

- 1) to update the RCC and NCCs on the global and regional status of poliomyelitis eradication and recent activities conducted in other regions;
- 2) to review and evaluate NCC progress reports including the status of implementation of 2013 RCC recommendations from all countries and areas on maintaining poliomyelitis-free status and to make recommendations on actions to be taken by countries in order to achieve high quality surveillance and immunization performance; and
- 3) to identify key activities to be undertaken by the RCC and NCCs between 2014–2018 to enhance their support to the *Polio Endgame in the Western Pacific Region Strategic Plan 2013–2018*.

1.2 Organization

The meeting was attended by five members of the RCC (two members were unable to attend), one temporary adviser, 19 NCC chairs and delegates, three representatives from partner agencies, and seven members of the World Health Organization (WHO) secretariat.

Professor Anthony Adams was appointed Chairperson, Dr Nobuhiko Okabe as Vice-Chairperson, and Dr Steven Wassilak as rapporteur. The meeting timetable is available at Annex 1. The list of participants is available at Annex 2.

1.3 Opening session

Dr Graham Harrison, the World Health Organization Representative to Malaysia, delivered the opening remarks on behalf of Dr Shin Young-soo, WHO Regional Director for the Western Pacific. The threat faced by polio-free countries was recently reinforced when several countries were re-infected during the 2014 low season for polio transmission. The international spread of wild poliovirus (WPV) in 2014 has been declared a Public Health Emergency of International Concern (PHEIC). Several Western Pacific Member States have implemented strategies to reduce the risk of imported poliovirus such as requiring proof of vaccination from individuals arriving from polio-affected countries.

Although global polio eradication has taken longer, and required more resources than anticipated in 1988, the end seems to be in sight. Of the three WPV strains, it has now been 15 years since the last type 2 WPV has been detected. As of 10 November 2014 it has been two years since the last case of type 3 WPV was detected globally. In 2014, important gains in

limiting the geographic spread of type 1 WPV were made in Equatorial Guinea, Ethiopia, Iraq, Israel and Syria. In Nigeria, the total number of polio cases is at an all-time historical low. In November 2014, the WHO Regional Office for the Western Pacific published the *Polio Endgame in the Western Pacific Region 2013–2018*. This plan describes the next steps to ensure countries and areas in the Region meet the global timelines for the introduction of inactivated polio vaccine and the plan for coordinated, simultaneous withdrawal of the type 2 component of oral polio vaccine. WHO will continue to support activities to increase the sensitivity of acute flaccid paralysis (AFP) surveillance and increase vaccination coverage to close immunity gaps.

Professor Adams, the RCC Chairperson, welcomed attendees to the 20th RCC. He emphasized achievements in the past 12 months. For example, in March 2014, the South-East Asian Region was declared polio-free. More than six months have passed without a polio case reported in Iraq and Syria despite intense turmoil. Unfortunately, in endemic countries, civil unrest continues and Pakistan continues to be a major reservoir of WPV.

Datuk Dr Lokman Hakim Sulaiman, Deputy Director General of Health, delivered the opening remarks on behalf of the Director of Health Malaysia. He highlighted that although the world is getting smaller, the interdependence of countries is increasing the importance of preventing and controlling infectious diseases. In our global community, each government must ensure that their people, especially those living at the borders, are protected through vaccination against vaccine-preventable diseases such as polio, measles and rubella. That the current polio situation was declared a PHEIC underscores those governments alone cannot address this issue. Clear guidance from international organizations, such as WHO is necessary to support countries in decision-making processes.

2. PROCEEDINGS

2.1 Progress towards polio eradication

2.1.1 Global update on polio eradication

Dr Rudi Tangermann delivered the global update. In May 2014, the WHO Director-General declared the international spread of WPV a PHEIC and issued temporary recommendations to reduce the risk of international spread. Table 1 compares cases by country in 2013 and 2014.

 $Table \ 1. \ Country \ comparison \ of \ reported \ cases \ due \ to \ WPV \ (WPV) \ 2013 \ and \ (end-October) \ 2014$

Cases		Reported cases due to WPV in 2013	Reported cases in 2014 (as of end of October)
	Global	298	247
	Pakistan	46	210
	Afghanistan	8	12
	Nigeria	49	6
	Somalia	174	5
k s s	Cameroon	1	5
orea atric	Equatorial Guinea	0	5
Outbreak	Iraq	0	1
0 3	Syria	0	1

WPV of Pakistani origin was detected in 14 environmental isolates in Israel (compared to 136 virus isolates in 2013) and in one environmental isolate in occupied Palestinian Territory (compared to 7 in 2013). One environmental isolate of Equatorial Guinea origin was detected in Sao Paulo, Brazil.

All 2014 WPV cases and environmental isolates were caused by WPV type 1. The most recent case due to WPV type 3 occurred in 2012 in Nigeria. In 2014, there were 39 reported cases due to circulating vaccine-derived poliovirus type 2 (cVDPV2): 20 cases were reported in Nigeria (compared to 4 cases in 2013); and 19 cases were reported in Pakistan, (compared to 48 cases in 2013).

The global polio programme is strengthening international guidelines to respond to new polio outbreaks in polio-free countries, building on resolutions WHA59.1 and 65.5. New guidelines urge affected Member States to implement new and more aggressive outbreak response measures based on full engagement of government, application of outbreak response approaches based on risk assessments, and implementation of multiple, high-quality immunization campaigns, as appropriate, targeting older age groups, and activities to boost surveillance for AFP. Effectiveness of outbreak response activities and progress towards interruption of the outbreak are assessed one, three and six months after outbreak notification.

Interrupting WPV transmission in Africa is achievable by end of 2014. To succeed, eradication strategies are being intensified in known transmission areas of northern Nigeria, notably Kano state in north-central Nigeria; eradicating residual transmission in the Horn of Africa; and conducting comprehensive outbreak response in central Africa centred around Cameroon.

Interrupting WPV transmission in Asia by end-2014 is unlikely, given the high disease burden in Pakistan. The major challenges to interrupting transmission remain insecurity in parts of Khyber Pakhtunkhwa province, north-west Pakistan, and in Karachi city; inaccessibility with ongoing military operations in areas of the Federally Administered Tribal Areas; and chronically inadequate implementation of immunization rounds in some areas of Sindh province, including greater Karachi and Balochistan province, including in the greater Quetta city area. Transit vaccination of internally displaced people from North Waziristan and Khyber Agency continues.

The Independent Monitoring Board of the Global Polio Eradication Initiative (GPEI), in its October 2014 report, has urged the Government of Pakistan to establish a strong national emergency coordination and management system to ensure full implementation of the National Emergency Action Plan for polio eradication.

In Afghanistan, the focus remains on interrupting residual endemic circulation and responding to cross-border transmission with Pakistan. In Asia, the overriding programmatic priority is to ensure immunizations resume in all areas, notably in North Waziristan and Khyber Agency in Pakistan, and to urgently address operational challenges ahead of the upcoming low season for poliovirus transmission in the first half of 2015.

A major objective of the Endgame Plan is the withdrawal of oral polio vaccine (OPV) in a phased manner, starting with withdrawal of type 2-containing OPV, through a globally coordinated 'switch' from trivalent to bivalent OPV for routine immunization (RI) in OPV-using countries. To mitigate the continuing small but real risks associated with cVDP2, all OPV-using countries should also introduce at least one dose of inactivated poliovirus vaccine (IPV) into their RI programmes.

At its October 2014 meeting, the Strategic Advisory Group of Experts on immunization (SAGE) reviewed progress in implementing the readiness criteria for the withdrawal of type 2-containing OPV. The SAGE concluded that preparations are on track for withdrawal in early 2016, and recommended that Member States accelerate preparations and facilitate international coordination.

The trigger for the withdrawal of type 2-containing oral polio vaccine will be the absence of all persistent circulating vaccine-derived type 2 polioviruses for at least six months. SAGE recommended that Nigeria and Pakistan optimize vaccine mix during upcoming supplementary immunization activities (SIAs) to ensure elimination of circulating vaccine-derived type 2 polioviruses and to enable withdrawal of type 2-containing OPV. The Global Commission for the Certification of Poliomyelitis Eradication is scheduled to convene before the World Health Assembly 2015, to review all necessary data to determine if the global eradication of WPV type 2 can be verified.

2.1.2 Regional update on polio eradication

Dr William Schluter reviewed implementation of the recommendations of the 19th RCC. The RCC recommended that countries should take all necessary measures to reduce the risk of outbreaks by conducting regular (every 6 months in high risk, or annually in others) national (and subnational as appropriate) risk assessments. The region responded with 11 (65%) updated risk assessments in 2014; 2 (12%) in 2013; and 4 (24%) updated in 2012 or earlier. The RCC requests the WHO Secretariat to refine the risk assessment methodology across the Region, with guidance provided on the administrative level to use in regards to variation in population density across countries, which is an ongoing activity.

The RCC also recommended strengthening RI and SIAs to close gaps in population immunity. SIAs with other antigens, such as measles and rubella campaigns, should be used as opportunities to provide supplementary OPV doses in areas with low coverage, or considered to be of high-risk. In the last 12 months, SIAs have been conducted in China, Mongolia and the Philippines, and in high-risk areas in Cambodia, the Lao People's Democratic Republic, Malaysia and Viet Nam. The RCC also recommended:

- attaining quality AFP surveillance that meets all performance indicators at the subnational level to ensure that the surveillance system covers all populations, including those covered by private sector;
- re-engaging silent facilities and investigating silent reporting areas;
- ensuring active surveillance occurs;
- investigating reasons for inadequate stool specimen collection/transport and providing appropriate solutions;
- performing regular refresher training of staff;
- strengthening supervision of surveillance staff; and
- performing targeted surveillance reviews.

Staff training was conducted in Cambodia and China; an online surveillance reporting system was implemented in Hong Kong SAR (China); the Lao People's Democratic Republic is addressing silent areas; Mongolia is working to increase border supervision; and strategies in the Philippines included mechanisms to increase active surveillance and supervision.

The RCC recommended considering vaccination of travellers to and from polio-affected areas using WHO recommendations for polio vaccination of travellers as an advocacy tool for implementing national policies. Australia, Brunei Darussalam and China have adopted strategies to ensure immunity among travellers and migrants from polio-affected countries.

The RCC also recommended ensuring that (annually) updated importation preparedness plans are in place and remain current. Four (24%) countries/areas updated their outbreak response plans in 2014; 4 (24%) in 2013; 9 (53%) updated in 2012 or earlier.

In preparation for the polio endgame, the RCC recommended registering IPV, bivalent oral poliovirus vaccine (bOPV), monovalent oral poliovirus vaccine (mOPV1), and mOPV2 with national authorities and developing a provisional schedule and timeline for introduction of IPV. Registration of vaccines is ongoing in the Region and all countries and areas in the Region are on track to introduce IPV in 2015.

2.1.3 Recommendations of the 2014 TAG meeting

Dr Robert Hall, Chair of the WPR Technical Advisory Group (TAG) on Immunization and Vaccine-Preventable Diseases summarized the recommendations. The 23rd TAG meeting (Manila, 2014) reviewed the Sixty-fifth World Health Assembly endorsement of the *Global Vaccine Action Plan 2011–2020* (GVAP). To implement GVAP, the *Regional Framework for Implementation of GVAP in the Western Pacific* was developed and endorsed by the Regional Committee in October 2014. This framework contains eight immunization goals: sustain poliofree status, eliminate maternal and neonatal tetanus, eliminate measles, eliminate rubella, accelerate the control of Hepatitis B, accelerate the control of Japanese encephalitis, meet regional vaccination coverage targets, and introduce new vaccines.

The TAG acknowledged national and regional progress in implementing *Polio Eradication and Endgame Strategic Plan 2013-2018* while also noting that AFP surveillance indicators in some countries do not meet recommended standards in the first half of 2014, and raised concerns that based on current progress, some countries are at risk of missing the global deadlines for IPV introduction by the end of 2015. The TAG recommended that all countries: improve AFP surveillance at the subnational level; analyse polio vaccination coverage among non-polio acute flaccid paralysis (NPAFP) cases to identify immunity gaps and undertake activities to maximize population immunity; ensure that any wild or vaccine-derived poliovirus is detected in a timely manner and that a rapid response is initiated following detection; and begin planning for the containment by reviewing their inventories and destroying unnecessary stool specimens.

The TAG also recommended that countries conducting environmental surveillance identify and characterize polioviruses using WHO-recommended methods and that the results be shared with the WHO Regional Office for the Western Pacific at least on a monthly basis. Finally, the TAG recommended that all countries develop national polio endgame plans in line with the global timeline (mid-2014 is suggested for tier 1 and 2 countries and end-2014 for tier 3 and 4 countries). All exclusively OPV-using countries and areas should ensure they communicate a formal decision and date for IPV introduction to the WHO Regional Office.

2.1.4 Progress towards polio eradication in the Eastern Mediterranean Region

Progress towards polio eradication has deteriorated in the Eastern Mediterranean Region in 2014. Continuation of transmission in endemic countries (Pakistan and Afghanistan) and outbreaks in Horn of Africa countries (Somalia) and Middle East (Syria & Iraq) are putting all Member States at risk of importation and outbreaks and is also impeding the achievement of a polio-free world.

Definition and rationale of risk tiers for IPV introduction. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2013 http://www.who.int/immunization_standards/vaccine_quality/4a_risk_tiers_for_ipv_introduction.pdf

This demands urgent action to stop poliovirus transmission. The 2013 Regional Committee for the Eastern Mediterranean declared polio a public health emergency in Member States; re-emphasized support to Pakistan and Afghanistan; and the International Health Regulations (IHR) Emergency Committee urged the polio exporting and infected countries to stop transmission within their borders. Unfortunately the completion of WPV eradication continues to be jeopardized by the lack of safe access to children to vaccinate in conflict and banned areas; an inconsistent rate of improvement in the quality and coverage of SIAs; as well as by weak RI programmes.

There is significant progress in ending both the Horn of Africa and Middle East outbreaks as a result of joint coordinated efforts by the national governments and Regional leadership of WHO, United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF) and partners. Unfortunately there is no such progress in Pakistan despite many efforts. Both Afghanistan and Pakistan have reiterated their political commitment and are in a process of re-organization of plans and resources for the coming low transmission season based on evaluation of initiatives. Important features include targeted use of IPV in outbreak settings, maximizing permanent transit teams in high risk areas, ensuring accountability to improve quality, and engagement of religious scholars through both the Islamic Advisory Group and National Islamic Advisory Group.

Polio laboratories are maintaining certification standard performance indicators and progress in preparing for OPV withdrawal is on track. Re-infected countries will re-submit Basic National Documentation after one year of the date of onset of the last WPV. The priority in polio-free countries is to maintain high population immunity, certification-standard AFP surveillance, and capacity to detect importation and continue conducting risk assessments.

2.1.5 Common threats to maintaining polio-free status in the WHO European Region

Dr Tigran Avagyan reported progress from the European Region (53 Member States) in maintaining polio-free status since certification in 2002 after the last indigenous WPV case was reported in Turkey in 1998. At this time, OPV vaccine is exclusively used in 10 (19%) countries; IPV in 33 (62%) countries; and 10 (19%) countries use both OPV and IPV. By the end of 2015 all OPV using countries will introduce at least 1 dose of IPV into their RI schedules. There is also wide implementation of polio surveillance with 41 of 53 countries implementing case-based AFP surveillance; 39 countries implementing virologic-based enterovirus surveillance (with six countries exclusively conducting enterovirus surveillance); and 22 countries implementing environmental surveillance.

In 2010, WPV type 1 originating from India was imported into the Region (starting in Tajikistan) resulting in a large multi-country outbreak. The outbreak involved 480 laboratory-confirmed cases (461 in Tajikistan, 15 cases in Russian Federation, 3 cases in Turkmenistan, one case in Kazakhstan). Multiple rounds of polio SIAs were conducted (ranging from 2–6 rounds) and the outbreak ended in less than nine months.

In response to the recommendation by the European Region RCC at the 22nd meeting in 2009, a series of table top Polio Outbreak Simulation Exercises (POSEs) was conducted by the Regional Office for Europe with support from Public Health England, United Kingdom. The exercises strengthened planning in case of another polio importation. There is a plan to conduct POSE in 2015 jointly with the Regional Office for the Western Pacific. The most recent risk assessment revealed that countries and territories in the European Region are still at high risk of polio transmission in case of importation due to either low RI coverage with third dose polio vaccine coverage (Bosnia and Herzegovina, Ukraine), or WPV outbreaks in neighbouring countries (eastern Turkey).

2.2 Country presentations

2.2.1 Australia

The Australia polio eradication programme is supported by strong AFP surveillance with high completeness of reporting. The programme initiated regular monthly reporting of AFP surveillance data in February 2014. To increase reporting, clinicians have been reminded to maintain clinical suspicion for polio through multiple forms of advocacy. AFP surveillance is complemented by both enterovirus and environmental surveillance. One additional environmental surveillance site was recently added in Melbourne and environmental surveillance is planned for Perth. A polio serosurvey is in process now and results are expected by the end of 2014. Epidemiological surveillance is supported by a strong performing WHO-accredited laboratory that also serves as a regional reference laboratory.

Australia has a strong RI system that provides incentives for families and providers to improve coverage among high-risk and remote populations including indigenous populations, and geographically isolated people. From December 2014, the childhood immunization registry will generate reminder letters to parents of children who are overdue for vaccinations at 10, 21, and 54 months of age. In 2014, previously unreported WPV samples were reported from Queensland University of Technology and were destroyed. Australia conducts a subnational risk assessment annually and has revised its outbreak preparedness and response plan. In response to temporary recommendations, proof of vaccination is required from visa applicants who have spent more than four weeks in polio-affected countries. The programme has faced a few challenges since the last RCC report including a polio compatible case reported in 2013; a subtarget reporting rate of NPAFP cases among children less than 15 years of age; and a sub-target stool adequacy rate.

2.2.2 Brunei Darussalam

The national polio programme conducts well-functioning integrated measles and AFP surveillance. It also has achieved very high routine IPV3 coverage with high acceptability and accessibility as it is free to all children. A catch-up campaign covering children in school grades 4, 6 and 7 with incomplete vaccination status was successfully completed. The programme has introduced "BRUHIMS", an health electronic system which provides reminders for child regular health visits. The Polio Points programme launched in October 2012, is an advocacy and awareness programme through children's schools which is highly supported by the Royal family, the local population and UNICEF. The programme conducts risk assessments annually.

2.2.3 Cambodia

The Cambodian polio programme faced multiple challenges since the last RCC meeting including a decrease in national OPV3 coverage during 2013 and 2014, with 11/24 provinces failing to meet targets; several subnational NPAFP rates which fell below targets with several silent provinces, and a prolonged stockout of OPV vaccine of five months duration during 2013. The duration of follow-up period on uncategorized AFP cases is below recommended targets and is a focus of programme improvement. A subnational risk assessment conducted in 2014 identified 2 high-risk and 9 medium-risk provinces.

In order to improve coverage with OPV, there are OPV campaigns underway in low coverage communities and plans developed to strengthen the RI programme. The programme has planned to conduct three routine catch-up campaigns in 2014; two have been completed and a third one is planned for November. There have been no stockouts to date in 2014 and the programme plans to introduce IPV in 2015 and switch to bOPV in 2016. A National Endgame Plan has been drafted for finalization in 2015.

2.2.4 China

Between January 2013 and August 2014, the Chinese polio programme successfully sustained high routine polio vaccination coverage, met all thresholds for AFP surveillance at the subnational level, and continued to maintain a high standard in all areas for its polio programme since the 2011 WPV importation and outbreak.

In 2013, more than 18 million children were immunized with three doses of OPV, making the administrative coverage >100%. The cause of coverage exceeding 100% is that some children >1 year of age were immunized and some births were not officially registered, resulting in an inaccurate target population (denominator). Despite overall high coverage, there are some populations with low immunization coverage such as remote areas of western China and areas in middle/eastern China that have large migrant populations. To increase coverage in these high-risk communities, a national guideline was developed which required that immunization services to be delivered in 6 rounds each year in remote areas. In addition to strategies to improve routine coverage, at least two rounds of SIAs with OPV have been conducted annually since 1993. These campaigns are particularly important to boost immunity in areas bordering polio-endemic countries. The Expanded Programme on Immunization (EPI) programme plans to add a single dose of IPV via phased introduction over 2014–2015 as a top priority of RI programme and switch from trivalent oral poliovirus vaccine (tOPV) to bOPV in April 2016.

A robust laboratory network exists at the national and provincial levels. The polio laboratories continue to develop its containment strategy, especially for provincial laboratories. After phase I of containment, the National Containment Group will be responsible for managing all activities related to containment.

In response to the PHEIC declaration, there was issuance of a Joint Notice requesting government departments to strengthen measures to prevent WPV importation, requirement of proof of vaccination among all travelers entering China from the 10 countries with active polio transmission or travelers without proof of vaccination should be provided with one dose of OPV. Chinese travelers to the 10 countries were advised to take all necessary precautions including vaccination if previously unvaccinated.

Several challenges identified since the last RCC meeting, include detection of a polio compatible case, 35 vaccine-associated paralytic poliomyelitis cases and 4 vaccine-derived poliovirus (VDPV). Despite the high standards being maintained, the polio programme must remain vigilant to protect its sizable population under surveillance especially since it shares borders with two endemic countries.

The NCC advised to remain vigilant about polio eradication in China, (especially in border regions), and about WPV importations; to continue the dual strategy to strengthen RI and provide SIAs in remote western regions. The NCC requests WHO to increase support for polio eradication, for IPV usage and to strengthen international collaboration to eradicate polio.

2.2.5 Hong Kong SAR (China)

The polio programme has a successful AFP surveillance programme based on regular communications with providers, and identification of all physician focal points in the 12 public hospitals who receive monthly feedback. Complete coverage with IPV3 starts at birth due to a 100% rate of facility births, free immunization at public centres, primary school immunization outreach and a very low dropout rate DTP#1-DTP#3 of less than 5%. The programme has strong laboratory capacity with free services from the national laboratory for both public and private hospitals. Importation threat exists due to the high volume of international flights arriving

to Hong Kong SAR (China) each year, a substantial population of whom are of Pakistani ethnicity.

2.2.6 Macao SAR (China)

With fewer than 100 000 children less than 15 years of age, Macao SAR (China) is not expected to report an AFP case every year. Nevertheless, on average the NPAFP reporting rate continues to meet target thresholds. No polio compatible cases have been reported with very high completeness of reporting. Macao SAR (China) maintains high RI coverage with annual IPV3 consistently meeting targets. School entry requirements help to achieve high coverage among immigrant and low income children. With more than 29 million visitors annually, Macao SAR (China) remains at risk for WPV importation.

2.2.7 Japan

In Japan, the poliovirus surveillance system relies on enterovirus (virologic) surveillance, stool surveys from healthy children, and environmental surveillance. Since 2013, no polioviruses (neither wild nor vaccine-related) have been detected.

In September 2012, IPV replaced OPV in the national immunization schedule. A decline in RI coverage with OPV was observed in the months preceding the switch from OPV to IPV in 2011 and 2012. However, according to the results of serosurveys conducted in 2013, poliovirus immunity was >90% against Type 1 and 2 in children <5 years. Additionally, the administrative coverage rates of IPV immunization in 2013 were >100%. This suggests that some parents in 2011–2012 might have delayed polio vaccination until IPV was available; once the vaccine was available September 2012, they immunized their children with IPV.

The national programme includes a robust laboratory network including a national polio laboratory National Institute for Infectious Diseases (NIID) which serves as a national, regional and global reference laboratory. In order to intensify surveillance for polioviruses after IPV introduction in September 2012, the environmental surveillance network in Japan was expanded. Eight public health laboratories have begun conducting environmental surveillance at 18 sentinel waste water treatment plants in different geographical areas throughout Japan. The population estimated to be covered in these catchments is 4.5 million.

2.2.8 The Lao People's Democratic Republic

The Lao People's Democratic Republic took steps to increase the quality of AFP surveillance by focusing on silent provinces. In 2014, however, there were three provinces with no AFP cases reported as of 4 November 2014 (silent provinces). There are three standard AFP surveillance indicators that remain below the target: per cent of cases notified within 48 hours after symptom onset; per cent of cases with adequate specimens within 14 days; and percent of cases with <3 days from collection to receipt of specimens at the national laboratory.

Polio vaccination coverage has shown steady improvement from 2007 to 2013. However, there is wide disparity in OPV coverage at provincial levels. To close immunity gaps, OPV was included in six high-risk provinces during planned measles-rubella campaigns. A 2014 risk assessment identified five provinces at high-risk, six at medium-risk and seven at low-risk.

The NCC recommended: continuation of periodic polio risk assessment; IPV introduction in RI in 2015; development of a communication strategy to address multiple injections; strengthening surveillance in border provinces and development of EPI strategies to fill subnational immunization gaps.

2.2.9 Malaysia

For ten years the national programme has maintained the national polio vaccination coverage at very high levels with free routine vaccination offered to children and SIAs targeted toward districts with less than 95% coverage. However, the AFP surveillance programme has seen declines between 2013 and 2014 with sub-target NPAFP rates in 2014. In addition, non-polio enterviral rates were also sub-target in both 2013 and 2014. Environmental surveillance started with sample collection from sewage treatment centres in 2012, three sites were added in 2013 and four sites were added in 2014. A risk assessment in 2014 identified eight medium-risk and two high-risk states. Malaysia remains at risk for importation of WPV due to the number of incoming travellers each year.

In response to the PHEIC declaration, there have been recommendations that travellers from the polio exporting countries must provide proof of vaccination against polio. If proof is not provided, the vaccine must be taken at point of entry. Failure to do so will result in denied entry to Malaysia.

The NCC recommended maintaining and strengthening: communication and information sharing especially on performance of AFP surveillance and vaccination coverage; the quality of AFP surveillance; sustaining IPV3 coverage>95% at all levels; continued use of IPV and discontinuing OPV use; follow-up with polio vaccine manufacturer registration for bivalent and monovalent vaccine; conducting clinical audits at hospital on AFP surveillance; continuous human resource development; investigating all poliovirus positive isolates in a timely and thorough manner; ensuring all health workers are well informed of National Contingency Plan for Detection and Response to Wild Poliovirus; training sessions for AFP surveillance; and focus on low coverage districts for SIAs; and support of WHO to achieve global polio eradication.

2.2.10 Mongolia

Nationally, AFP surveillance is complemented by a healthy child stool survey. The programme has struggled to meet AFP surveillance indicator targets. In response, supervision and feedback was provided to staff for AFP surveillance sites. Trainings are to be held to strengthen AFP surveillance in all silent areas including Ulan Bataar. RI coverage is very high both nationally and subnationally however a major shortcoming is the high turnover of EPI staff at subnational levels. IPV introduction is planned for 2016 with support of Gavi, the Vaccine Alliance. Border areas identified in the 2013 risk assessment as high-risk have received supportive supervision. Military troops are not required to provide proof of vaccination upon travel to or from countries with polio-transmission. The National Outbreak Response Plan was reviewed in 2014 and the National Endgame plan is in-development.

2.2.11 New Zealand

The national polio programme conducts robust outreach efforts and audits of AFP cases to augment AFP surveillance; this is done in order to evaluate the sensitivity of the surveillance system to detect AFP cases and determine the most common places of care for AFP cases in order to target efforts to improve the collection of adequate stools. The results demonstrated sufficient sensitivity of the surveillance system. The findings also showed that approximately 50% of all AFP cases were reported from a single hospital, Starship Children's Health. As a result, efforts were focused on improving stool adequacy at Starship, which entailed making the nurse responsible for stool collection at Starship an observing member of the NCC.

AFP surveillance is complemented by enterovirus (virologic) surveillance. The national programme continues to actively engage paediatricians on the importance of AFP surveillance.

The RI system performed well including excellent coverage of ethnic minority groups with IPV3 and including high rates of fully immunized children.

A laboratory quality improvement activity incidentally identified previously archived specimens of WPV which were destroyed per protocol in May 2014. As follow up, in September 2014, a letter was sent to all laboratories with storage facilities describing the incident and requesting a re-survey of all holdings. The incident is a reminder of the risk of containment and the importance of vigilance in updating surveys. Results of the new containment survey will be made available in 2015. The National Poliomyelitis Response Plan was updated in 2014.

2.2.12 Pacific island countries and areas

The Subregional Commission for the Certification of Poliomyelitis Eradication (SRCC) concluded that the subregion maintained its polio-free status among the 21 countries and areas. AFP surveillance was adequate in the subregion however stool adequacy rates were sub-target. RI was sub-target in seven countries including Solomon Islands. IPV is in use for 11 of 21 Pacific island countries and areas while the other 10 use OPV. Outbreak response plans are indevelopment in Fiji, Solomon Islands and Vanuatu, awaiting government endorsement. A new challenge to maintaining polio-free status is the entry of refugees from polio-endemic countries arriving to Nauru.

The SRCC recommended: sustaining high RI coverage and conducting coverage surveys where the denominators are not well defined (Solomon Islands); more engagement with AFP surveillance focal points; conducting email reporting; SRCC visits to poor performing countries with low/no reporting and high population; validating low AFP reporting via record reviews; supporting Outbreak Response Plan development in Solomon Islands; circulating the generic plan to all countries for use as the basis for their own plans; checking immunization measures for refugees in Nauru; expanding membership of SRCC/SRVC to include members from priority countries; conducting integrated vaccine-preventable disease surveillance training for priority countries; and exploring technology supported mechanisms to increase sensitivity of surveillance.

2.2.13 Papua New Guinea

The national polio programme experienced multiple challenges in 2013 including subtarget national OPV3 coverage with many districts reporting <50% coverage rates and subtarget national AFP surveillance indicators. A detailed surveillance review was conducted in East Sepik Province and Maprik District in December of 2013 which revealed communication gaps, procedural uncertainties, low sensitivity for AFP reporting among healthcare staff and active case searches conducted on an ad hoc basis.

In 2014 the programme faced stockout of tOPV vaccine, competing resources with activities to address a large measles outbreak and lack of adequate commitment to polio eradication. The "short message service (SMS) Alert" system for reporting AFP cases was not functional during reporting period as expected.

Multiple activities were undertaken by the national programme including addition of a surveillance officer in EPI, staff training in AFP surveillance and stool collection methods, reintroduction of the SMS system to report AFP cases, and development of a national polio end Game Plan. In 2014 the country applied to Gavi, the Vaccine Alliance for IPV vaccine introduction support.

The NCC recommended: implementation of IPV in the RI programme by 2015; considering bOPV supplementation in 2015/2016 SIAs; rectifying the OPV coverage gap;

conducting a detailed AFP surveillance review in a high-risk district in 2014/2015; organizing a briefing with the private sector on the national polio endgame plan; developing integrated AFP, measles, and maternal and neonatal tetanus surveillance and an outbreak implementation manual to implement the polio endgame; scaling up the mobile phone surveillance scheme; strengthening surveillance at each level and providing feedback to each province; scaling-up AFP sentinel surveillance sites to at least one high volume health centre in each province; conducting integrated surveillance /EPI review meetings biannually and preparing periodic regular supportive supervision.

2.2.14 The Philippines

The national programme reported subtarget national AFP surveillance indicators and subnational rates were poor throughout the country. The National Demographic Health Survey indicates subnational routine OPV coverage <80%.

The polio programme has undertaken activities to strengthen AFP surveillance including conducting active surveillance, monitoring visits to enforce importance of timely AFP reporting and specimen transport, record reviews, focusing on specimen transport and issuance of a memorandum on intensifying AFP surveillance. Advocacy and capacity-building efforts were also conducted. Materials were developed and special funds were allotted for specimen transport. Technical assistance visits were conducted by national surveillance officers in four regions identifying needs and gaps in staffing/training, logistics/supplies, and data management. Multiple efforts were undertaken to strengthen RI: a revised "Reaching Every Purok" strategy to link RI and SIAs, enhanced supervision and capacity building.

The Department of Health is supporting phased IPV introduction into the RI programme. This has started in three regions including the National Capital Region.

The National Polio Laboratory received ISO 9001:2008 certification in September 2014 and also received first time accreditation for intratypic differentiation testing. Laboratory experts convened to contribute to an expert panel review of cases and identified areas of improvement especially for specimen transport and shipping. Laboratory containment is an area of focus but activities have been delayed due to competing priorities. The reconstitution of the National Task Force for Containment of Poliovirus is also planned. The risk of polio importation through international visitors, foreign workers and students from polio-transmission countries continues. Recent natural disasters and the large measles outbreak are challenges to polio programme work.

The NCC recommends: including coordination meetings between the Bureau of Quarantine, the Food and Drug Administration, and the Aviation and Ports Authorities; and conducting a subnational polio risk assessment; updating the Outbreak Response Plan; an AFP surveillance strengthening demonstration project; a nationwide epidemiological study of Guillain-Barré Syndrome; and a non-polio enterovirus stool survey among healthy children.

The programme also hopes to finalize the national endgame strategy by the end of 2014 as part of a costed multi-year plan; pursue improvements to national and subnational AFP surveillance programmes; pursue a revised Reaching Every Purok strategy; pursue planned laboratory containment inventory activities; and complete the National Endgame Plan and phased introduction of IPV as part of RI.

2.2.15 The Republic of Korea

National AFP surveillance is conducted via a sentinel network supplemented by active case-based surveillance and the programme has met all indicator targets. Since 2006, AFP

surveillance has been complemented by enterovirus (virologic) surveillance, which was expanded in 2014 to include 57 reporting hospitals.

Since a high proportion of vaccines are delivered through private providers there has been a system in place since 2012 which allows private providers to provide routine vaccinations included in the national schedule at the same fees charged by public providers thereby improving affordability. All immunizations provided are included in a national immunization registry. IPV3 vaccine coverage was found to be >98% among age-eligible children in immunization coverage surveys conducted in 2009, 2011, 2012, and 2013. School entry requirements were expanded in 2013 to include IPV4. In 2014, IPV4 coverage among children at school entry was also >98%. In response to the PHEIC declaration, notices were issued to the public that vaccination was recommended for travellers to the polio-affected countries following the release of the temporary recommendations.

2.2.16 Singapore

The national polio programme continues to achieve NPAFP rate targets but stool adequacy rate is decreasing since 2012 and reached subtarget levels in 2014. The RI programme maintains polio third dose coverage consistently at a very high level and high immunity has been documented by a serosurvey conducted in 2008–2010 among children between 1 and 17 year of age. The country regularly updates risk assessments and according to the last assessment in 2014, the risk of importation of WPV is low therefore the NCC did not recommend any compulsory measures to check immunization status of the travellers form the endemic countries.

Future programme activities will focus on: reinforcing current recommendations on polio vaccination for travellers from Singapore to polio-affected countries; regularly communicating to healthcare providers results of performance of AFP surveillance and update on the global/regional situation; improving vaccination coverage among foreign children in Singapore; and continuing implementation of the sequential (IPV-OPV) schedule to maintain strong mucosal and gut immunity of the target population.

2.2.17 Viet Nam

The AFP surveillance system achieved targets for indicators at the national level in 2013 however at the subnational level, there are still some provinces not achieving the targets including some silent provinces that haven't reported a case of AFP for multiple years. Targeted active records reviews were conducted in the silent areas.

Since October 2012, an increasing number of serious adverse events following immunization (AEFI) with the pentavalent vaccine were reported. Following the events, the government announced a temporary suspension of the pentavalent vaccine. An external investigation was conducted by WHO and the Global Advisory Committee on Vaccine Safety and concluded that there was no safety concern of the vaccine, and vaccination was resumed. However, public concerns about the safety of the vaccine have lingered and negatively impacted vaccine coverage. As a result the administrative coverage for pentavalent third dose dropped from 97% in 2012 to 59% in 2013. Although the routine coverage for OPV3 was not as dramatically impacted, OPV3 coverage dropped from 97% in 2012 to 93% in 2013. More importantly, there was a significant impact on OPV3 coverage at the district level. In 2012, only 1.9% of districts reported coverage <80%, but in 2013 this increased to 14.2% of districts reporting coverage <80%. Major efforts are being made by the government to respond to AEFIs and to improve routine coverage. Additionally, an OPV campaign is planned for the end of 2014 and early 2015 for select high-risk districts.

Viet Nam plans to introduce one dose of IPV into the RI schedule in October 2015. In September 2014, the Government applied for financial support from Gavi, the Vaccine Alliance to help support the cost of the vaccine introduction. Additionally, the government is developing a national polio endgame plan including activities to improve AFP surveillance, plans to fill immunity gaps in hard-to-reach groups, and plans to develop domestic Sabin-IPV.

The NCC recommended achievement of >80% OPV coverage by subnational levels; continuing to raise awareness of AFP detection and reporting; maintaining high levels of EPI staff training; and strengthening support for domestic production of bOPV and IPV.

2.3 Temporary recommendations on the international spread of wild poliovirus

In May 2014, on the advice of an Emergency Committee under the IHR (2005) convened at the request of the Executive Board, the Director-General declared the international spread of WPV to be a PHEIC and issued temporary recommendations for "States currently exporting wild poliovirus" and "States infected with wild poliovirus but not currently exporting". The Emergency Committee has met every three months since then to recommend an extension of the temporary recommendations, most recently in October, at which time Pakistan was the only country actively continuing to export WPV.

The temporary recommendations continue to be implemented, however the status of implementation varies. Noting challenges that Member States had reported in implementing the temporary recommendations, the Emergency Committee emphasized the importance of continued support by WHO and GPEI partners. In Pakistan, vaccination of international travellers continues on major exit routes. In Equatorial Guinea, a plan is being finalized for the vaccination of travellers, including printing of international vaccination cards. In Cameroon, vaccination of travellers continues at major international airports and specifically-established international vaccination centres. In Syria, 10 vaccination sites have been established in six provinces and at four key border crossings to neighbouring countries.

The Director-General, based on the assessment of the Emergency Committee in October, declared that the international spread of WPV in 2014 continues to constitute a PHEIC, and extended the temporary recommendations for 3 months, from 13 November 2014. The Emergency Committee is scheduled to convene next in January 2015 to review the situation.

Polio-free countries are taking additional steps to minimize the risk and consequences of a potential virus importation including requirement of travellers from polio-affected countries to show proof of vaccination as a visa requirement and/or administering an additional dose of polio vaccine upon arrival. In the Western Pacific Region, countries linking the approval of entry visas to documentation of polio vaccination are Australia and Brunei Darussalam, while China and Malaysia screens travellers for documented polio vaccination upon entry, providing a dose of vaccine to incoming travellers who cannot provide documentation of vaccination.

Following a systematic risk analysis, GPEI has identified a number of countries in West and Central Africa, Horn of Africa and the Middle East that are at of risk for importation and spread of poliovirus. These countries are conducting multiple synchronized national and subnational immunization campaigns to enhance population immunity to polio and reduce the risk of outbreaks, with financial and technical support from GPEI.

2.3.2 Country response – Australia

Australia reported a proactive response to the issuance of the PHEIC declaration. Australia's first response was to communicate to stakeholders including the Ministry of Health, the Chief Medical Officer, the Australian Health Protection Principal Committee (composed of all state and territory chief health officers), border agencies, and the Communicable Disease Network of Australia. Clinicians including medical colleges and their presidents, general practitioners (GP round table), travel medicine and vaccination clinics were also briefed along with the Australian Federation of Travel Agents and the public. Information was posted on a polio-specific website linked to the temporary recommendations, the global polio eradication website, and to the international certificate of vaccination. There was also implementation of a public health information line and "Smart traveler".

A new policy was adopted by the Government of Australia in which visa applicants who had spent more than four weeks in polio-affected countries were required to show proof of vaccination. The visa policy applies to most visa applicants, including permanent and temporary visitors as well as refugees and humanitarian entrants. The certificate of vaccination is supplied by panel clinicians who examine the visa applicant and either vaccinate or verify vaccination. There are a few limited exceptions to this requirement, which include diplomatic, transit and maritime crew visas, returning residents and eligible New Zealand citizens.

2.3.3 Country response – Brunei Darussalam

Brunei Darussalam actively responded to the PHEIC declaration. The rationale for Brunei Darussalam's traveller and immigrant health screening programme is: to minimize importation of WPV; to provide protection to travellers potentially exposed to WPV; and to maintain herd immunity as part of an overall preparedness strategy. Foreign workers from and travellers to the polio-affected countries are included in the health screening programme.

The foreign workers screening programme was established in 1967 with the objective of early detection of disease, to minimize disease importation and subsequent transmission, to ensure that foreign workers are medically fit for employment in Brunei Darussalam, and to improve foreign worker's productivity.

The foreign workers health screening programme includes pre-departure screening for employment visas, employment permits upon arrival, and requirement of employment permits for contract renewals. The programme is administered through the close cooperation between the departments of Health, Immigration and National Registration, and Foreign Affairs. Before departure, all new contract foreign workers (from the Association of Southeast Asian Nations and the Indian subcontinent) undergo a pre-departure medical examination by accredited health facilities prior to obtaining an employment entry visa. The medical examination process includes medical history, physical examination, investigation and administration of required vaccinations including typhoid for restaurant workers, rubella for nannies and domestic helpers, hepatitis B for acupuncturists and massage therapists, and polio for workers from polio-affected countries. In addition to foreign workers and travellers, children performing Haj and Umrah are required to have medical examinations and receive polio vaccination pre-departure.

2.4 Update on laboratory containment

The sequential rather than synchronous planned cessation of OPV strains, starting with type 2 OPV (OPV2), will result in the rapid increase of susceptibility to type 2 poliovirus infection (PV2) soon after global OPV2 cessation. The corresponding measures to adapt the management of the risks associated with OPV cessation include: the introduction of 1 IPV dose in OPV-using countries; preparing for possible post-cessation cVDPV2-associated outbreaks which includes conducting high quality surveillance, stockpiling mOPV2, and developing outbreak response protocols; assurance that all persistent PV2 circulation is interrupted (both

WPV2 and cVDPV2); and the assurance that all live type 2 polioviruses (both wild and Sabinderived) are safely contained in laboratories and facilities that should still hold such viruses.

One important pre-condition to assure the containment of type 2 polioviruses in time for the planned tOPV-bOPV switch is the finalization of the global laboratory and facility survey and inventory (previous 'Phase 1' of containment) in all countries. All WHO regions have finalized their inventory of facilities holding WPV infectious and potentially infectious material, except for the African Region, where 36 of 46 Members States are finalizing their inventories.

The 'Global Action Plan III' (GAP III) for poliovirus containment (final draft 2014) has been adapted to align with the new containment timelines required by the necessary containment of type 2 polioviruses in advance of containment of types 1 and 3. The new version of 'GAP III' proposes three phases of poliovirus containment:

Phase I: global coordination of readiness for OPV2 cessation (now to end of 2015); Phase II: global poliovirus type 2 containment period (2016–2018); and Phase III: long-term containment of all residual polioviruses in facilities (2019 onwards).

The new Phase 1 will require all Member States to complete inventories of facilities holding live polioviruses, both wild and Sabin-derived viruses, and including both known infectious and potentially infectious materials. National regulatory agencies or oversight bodies will need to encourage facilities to either destroy all retained polio material, or to indicate that they want or need (i.e. especially vaccine manufacturers) to retain such material. It is hoped that the 'containment timeline' of activities, from 2016 onwards, will pertain to only a small number of laboratories and facilities. These facilities will need to undergo a thorough process of validation, which, for facilities with residual type 2 material should be finalized by the end of 2015, to assess and confirm their capacity to provide the necessary level of biosafety to continue to keep poliovirus infectious or potentially infectious material.

GAP III is being finalized, with input from international advisory boards and other stakeholders. WHO will provide a high-level alert as to the requirements for action at the national level to all Member States, followed by proposed World Health Assembly endorsement of GAP III implementation in 2015.

2.5 New guidelines on environmental surveillance

Although environmental surveillance has been used since as early as the 1940s, it has attracted increasing attention in recent years. Environmental surveillance is a powerful supplementary tool to increase surveillance sensitivity; however, it is critical that it is seen as a supplement to—and not a replacement for—AFP surveillance. The main strengths of environmental surveillance are its potential: for increased surveillance sensitivity; to sample a large population from a small numbers of samples (i.e. one sewage catchment represents stools from hundreds of thousands of people); to detect an importation that might otherwise not be detected; and to detect "silent" outbreaks (WPV circulation without any detected paralytic cases).

Environmental surveillance is valuable in generating additional scientific evidence for important technical questions such as: evidence that OPV strains fade-out after a country transitions from using OPV to exclusively using IPV; evidence supporting the likely eradication of two of the three WPV serotypes (type 2 and 3); and useful epidemiologic information when isolates are sequenced. Limitations include: lack of information on the identity or location of the infected individual; difficulty in determining the prevalence of infections (one person can excrete many isolates); limitation to selected sites; a requirement for sampling from structured sewage systems which may not exist in the high-risk areas, difficulty in implementing in insecure areas.

In the majority of cases, environmental surveillance only confirms what is already known from AFP surveillance, and it is expensive and labour-intensive. As a result, testing of environmental surveillance samples could delay processing of AFP specimens which should be a priority. In contrast, AFP surveillance is broad, continuous, and potentially less biased. Additionally, finding one AFP case with a positive stool samples implies there is a large number of undetected infections and a broad immunization response is needed.

In conclusion, while environmental surveillance can increase surveillance sensitivity, it is not needed in every country. Three WHO regions (Americas, Europe and Western Pacific) were certified polio-free primarily on the basis of sensitive AFP surveillance. Because environmental surveillance requires a strong laboratory infrastructure, and substantial human and financial resources, any country considering environmental surveillance should ensure they have sufficient laboratory capacity and carefully weigh the cost-benefits before initiating a programme.

2.5.1 Expansion of environmental surveillance

Environmental surveillance for programmatically relevant polioviruses has been used for many years to supplement AFP surveillance and has played a key role in documenting the elimination of WPV in Egypt and India, and in detecting VDPV's in several polio-free countries, including China, Egypt, Estonia, Finland, Israel and Mexico. *The Polio Eradication and Endgame Strategic Plan 2013-2018* is a comprehensive, long-term strategy to achieve a poliofree world by 2018. The plan calls for the enhancement and expansion of environmental surveillance to help identify any residual transmission in endemic areas and to provide early indication of new importations into recurrently re-infected areas.

Expansion will consist of establishing additional sites in high-risk areas along routes of WPV importation and also in selected areas where low immunization coverage places populations at a particular risk of a VDPV emergence. Environmental surveillance may also assist in documenting the elimination of Sabin viruses following the tOPV-bOPV switch and the eventual cessation of all live poliovirus vaccine use. Consequently, environmental sampling sites in at least 15–20 additional locations will be added globally, prior to the planned tOPV-bOPV switch which is expected to occur at the earliest in 2016. Data from systematic environmental surveillance is expected to provide important supportive documentation for the certification of polio eradication.

Environmental surveillance broadly supports the endgame plan by: supplementing AFP surveillance in monitoring progress towards interruption of transmission of WPV and VDPVs (Objective 1); early detection of the emergence of new VDPV2 viruses following the switch from tOPV to bOPV planned in 2016 (Objective 2); and supporting documentation for the certification of polio eradication (Objective 3) and monitoring the effectiveness of type 2 containment in accredited facilities after the switch.

The monitoring framework of the endgame plan calls for establishment of 10 new environmental sampling sites in countries at risk of cVDPV and WPV outbreaks by 2014, and a further 10 sites in 2015 in countries with national OPV facilities. Some expansion in endemic and other countries has occurred in 2013 and 2014 (e.g. implementation sites in Kenya, expansion in Nigeria). Countries selected by the GPEI for expansion of environmental surveillance in the two remaining endemic WHO regions are:

African Region 2014

In the African Region, five polio laboratories have been assessed as suitable to carry out testing of environmental samples in Cameroon, Kenya, Nigeria, Senegal and South Africa. These laboratories will support expanded environmental surveillance across the African Region.

Proposed additional countries and rationale for expansion:

- 1) Cameroon; a high priority due to recurrent importations and persistence of circulating cVPDP type 2 (cVDPV).
- 2) Niger and Chad: Chad and Niger are particular priorities because of geographical proximity to poliovirus reservoirs in northern Nigeria, recurrent importations and type 2 cVDPV
- Additional sites in Nigeria where AFP surveillance is difficult might be considered.

Eastern Mediterranean Region 2014

- 4) DR Congo and eastern Mali (Gao), which have histories of recurrent importations, and Republic of Congo due to a history of VDPV emergence.
- 5) Consideration of adding Burkina Faso (risk of importation).

Eastern Mediterranean Region 2015

- 6) Pakistan: further expansion into provinces or districts not currently implementing environmental surveillance will be considered.
- 7) Iraq (Baghdad), because of current infection.
- 8) Yemen, which has a history of importations and emergence of cVDPV.

Further discussions in 2015 will optimize environmental surveillance in non-endemic regions and ensure results of surveillance are consistently and promptly reported to the global level. Outside the endemic regions, only China and India are considered Tier 1 for cVDPV risk (per *Polio Eradication and Endgame Strategic Plan 2013-2018*). Both countries have some environmental surveillance in place. Any further expansion within China and India should be guided according to the risk of WPV1 importation and the emergence or importation of cVDPV. Outside of these two countries, priority for expansion of environmental surveillance in nonendemic regions prior to the switch should be limited to tier 2 countries, depending on the regional resources available. It is not proposed that GPEI resources will be used.

2.5.2 Country experience – China

The objectives of environmental surveillance in China are: early detection of WPVs or VDPVs in high-risk areas; to monitor VDPV emergence in low-coverage areas; to establish sites that can be specifically used to monitor the die-out of Sabin viruses after the switch from tOPV to bOPV; and to establish a laboratory network for non-polio enteroviruses.

In 2008, environmental surveillance was initiated in China with the first sentinel site in the province of Shandong where 552 vaccine-related polioviruses were isolated between June 2011 and August 2014. Of these, none were WPV, one was a VDPV (Type 2), and the remaining were Sabin viruses. In 2010, environmental surveillance was initiated in five prefectures of Xinjiang province due to the risk of importation from Pakistan. In specimens from August 2011, two WPVs were detected in Heitan and an emergency response was initiated. Since January 2012, 295 vaccine-related polioviruses were detected. Of these, none were WPV, one was a Type 2 VDPV, all others were Sabin viruses.

In China, 10 provinces conduct environmental surveillance. Detection of a young (i.e. few nucleotide substitutions) VDPV triggers an immediate public health response. First, the reported vaccination coverage and AFP surveillance data in the area of detection are reviewed. A rapid coverage assessment is also conducted in the field. Based on the assessment results, a decision is made on whether a response OPV campaign is necessary. Environmental surveillance has provided useful complementary data to inform responsive action to detection of WPVs and VDPVs. Additional funds and human resources are needed to sustain the programme.

3. CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

3.1 Conclusions

The RCC congratulates the NCCs' on their comprehensive reports. The RCC notes that 14 years after certification, the Western Pacific Region remains at risk for polio outbreaks while WPV remains in circulation anywhere in the world, particularly Pakistan. The RCC concludes that the Western Pacific Region has maintained its polio-free status.

3.2 Recommendations

The RCC encourages maintaining the high standard of programme performance and quality of reports exhibited during RCC 20. The RCC will request reports for RCC 21 by 1 September 2015, one month earlier than in previous years. The RCC recommends performing active surveillance especially in underperforming areas. The RCC recommends that countries ensure travellers to polio-affected countries are fully vaccinated per WHO recommendations. The RCC recommends that countries work with WHO and partners to develop vaccine security policies and strategies to reduce the risk of vaccine stockouts. The RCC recommends that all countries update surveys for laboratory containment noting the experience of identification of previously unknown WPV materials in laboratories in the Region. The RCC recommends that countries conducting environmental surveillance: identify and characterize polioviruses using WHO-recommended methods; and share results with WHO Regional Office for the Western Pacific at least on a monthly basis.

3.3 Country-specific recommendations

3.3.1 Australia

The RCC applauds the efforts of the Australian Ministry of Health to secure the cooperation of paediatricians in private practice to participate in AFP surveillance. The RCC notes Australia's updated and complete importation and response plan. The RCC appreciates Australia's proactive strategy to require proof of polio vaccination included with the visa requirements for citizens traveling from polio-affected countries. The RCC acknowledges the support of the Victorian Infectious Diseases Reference Laboratory. The RCC recommends considering additional strategies to improve stool adequacy rates and that the Australia Laboratory Polio Containment Committee re-survey and update the polio laboratory containment inventory.

3.3.2 Brunei Darussalam

The RCC commends the innovation demonstrated in raising awareness on global polio issues (Polio Points Programme). The RCC notes the comprehensive requirements to document

adequate vaccination of travellers from polio-affected countries. The RCC supports introduction of health electronic information system reminders for routine child visits.

3.3.3 Cambodia

The RCC is encouraged by the increased reporting of AFP cases from the Kontha Bopha and Angkor Siem Reap hospitals. The RCC commends the efforts to address subnational surveillance gaps and to strengthen RI to improve national and subnational OPV3 coverage. The RCC notes challenges due to ongoing vaccine stockouts. The RCC commends plans to introduce IPV in Cambodia in 2015. The RCC recommends addressing low RI OPV3 coverage as a programmatic urgency, addressing AFP silent reporting areas, active participation by the national paediatric hospital in the surveillance system, and updating the national outbreak preparedness and response plan and submitting it with the 2015 NCC report.

3.3.4 China

The RCC compliments NCC's extensive and comprehensive report. The RCC applauds the implementation of WHO recommendation on timely shipment and testing, and the consistent performance of AFP surveillance system since the outbreak in 2011. The RCC appreciates the rigorous risk assessment conducted by Chinese Center for Disease Control and Prevention and the usefulness of this exercise to programme activities such as preventive SIAs. The RCC commends China's Ministry of Health for establishing vaccination requirements for travellers from polio-affected countries. The RCC recommends continuing to conduct preventive SIAs in high-risk provinces, especially those bordering polio-endemic countries, as guided by their risk assessment.

3.3.5 Hong Kong SAR (China)

The RCC commends the strong performance of the polio programme. The RCC notes the ongoing potential for polio importation due to the high number of arriving travellers. The RCC encourages maintaining the high standards achieved by the programme.

3.3.6 Macao SAR (China)

The RCC appreciates the Government's efforts to maintain a strong surveillance system and to achieve high immunization coverage especially among immigrants and low-income children. The RCC encourages maintaining the high standards achieved by the programme.

3.3.7 Japan

The RCC congratulates the Ministry of Health and NIID on the successful transition from OPV to IPV and the efforts made to monitor immunity during and after the transition. The RCC notes the results of the surveys and serosurveys which demonstrated sufficient immunity in children <5 years age. The RCC commends the nationwide expansion of the environmental surveillance system. The RCC thanks the NIID and Japan Polio Research Institute for their significant research contributions to polio and for their ongoing support to other countries in the Region. The RCC requests the NCC to report more details on the enterovirus surveillance programme as in previous reports. The RCC encourages the Ministry of Health to look at risk and immunization coverage results at the subnational level.

3.3.8 The Lao People's Democratic Republic

The RCC congratulates the Ministry of Health for the improving immunization coverage. However, the RCC notes that some provinces have shown decreased coverage and NPAFP and stool adequacy surveillance indicators have also declined in recent years. The RCC recommends efforts to improve surveillance performance indicators that are below the target, and considering

strategies to maintain high coverage in remote and border provinces. The RCC requests that the Lao People's Democratic Republic updates their preparedness and outbreak response plan and submit it with the 2015 NCC report.

3.3.9 Malaysia

The RCC acknowledges Malaysia's efforts to sustain high population immunity with national polio3 coverage at >95% during the last ten years. The RCC commends the planned screening of travellers' vaccination status. The RCC encourages the national programme to achieve uniformly sensitive AFP surveillance to meet performance indicators. The RCC recommends ensuring an adequate level of preparedness against possible importation of WPV (considering contacts of the population with Pakistan).

3.3.10 Mongolia

The RCC takes note that despite capacity-building activities, significant staffing challenges exist. The RCC recommends addressing the turnover of local EPI staff and continuing to strengthen surveillance with a focus on silent areas.

3.3.11 New Zealand

The RCC notes the strong engagement of paediatricians through the New Zealand Paediatric Surveillance network. The RCC commends the retrospective analysis of the national hospital register database which validates the sensitivity of the current surveillance system. The RCC applauds the ongoing government support and commitment. The RCC commends the immediate and thorough response undertaken upon the incidental finding of poliovirus at the animal health laboratory. The RCC recommends continuing to improve stool adequacy. The RCC recommends continuing to encourage physicians to focus on AFP as a syndrome instead of a specific diagnosis.

3.3.12 Pacific island countries and areas

The RCC notes the completeness of the SRCC report summarizing 21 Pacific islands and the high complexity to implement polio programmes in many countries. The RCC acknowledges the positive impact of surveillance officers in the subregion. The RCC requests continued efforts for collaboration with the United States Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (US CDC) for American territories and affiliated islands. The RCC requests that countries, with support of WHO, clarify arrangements for shipment to and testing of AFP specimens in WHO accredited laboratories in a timely manner for public health action. The RCC requests continued advocacy by the SRCC for implementation of the polio endgame plan with 10 remaining countries using only OPV.

3.3.13 Papua New Guinea

The RCC notes the challenges faced by the polio programme which include insecurity, vaccine stockouts and recent measles outbreaks.

The RCC strongly urges full government commitment and engagement at all levels to address serious programmatic challenges. The RCC recommends: urgently developing strategies to address population immunity gaps in OPV3 coverage including both RI and SIAs; developing strategies to close surveillance gaps; and ensuring appropriate well-trained human resources for programmatic activities.

The RCC supports the initiative to re-activate the SMS reminder and reporting system in a more sustainable way. The RCC recommends ensuring appropriate well-trained human resources for programmatic activities.

3.3.14 The Philippines

The RCC commends the NCC on a detailed and comprehensive report and programme assessment. The RCC appreciates the creative approaches to address programmatic challenges.

The RCC notes: the challenges to the national polio programme including a struggling AFP surveillance system, low routine OPV3 coverage, all complicated by natural disasters; the multiple performance indicators showing declines with increasing numbers of underperforming subnational areas; that despite efforts, no measurable progress is being seen; and significant challenges including a chronic lack of experienced personnel in EPI, and insufficient resources for EPI staff transportation costs.

The RCC strongly urges full government commitment and engagement to address serious programmatic challenges. The RCC recommends: addressing surveillance and immunity gaps as a programmatic urgency; annually reviewing the reporting network specifically to ensure that private hospitals are participating; ensuring Department of Health staff at all levels are committed and accountable for conduct of active surveillance particularly at large hospitals; continuing to advocate for more resources to avoid EPI staff turnover; and carefully monitoring polio vaccination status among returning workers and their children.

3.3.15 The Republic of Korea

The RCC congratulates the Republic of Korea on its high level of performance on epidemiological and laboratory surveillance and immunization coverage. The RCC recommends a formal polio risk assessment be completed and that the laboratory survey for containment be updated. Information on both should be included the 2015 NCC report.

3.3.16 Singapore

The RCC commends the polio programme for high quality performance. The RCC recommends maintaining the high standards achieved by programme.

3.3.17 Viet Nam

The RCC thanks Viet Nam for their efforts to address and implement the RCC 19 recommendations in their report. The RCC notes the multiple activities planned for polio endgame including IPV introduction by end of 2015; and with concern notes the ongoing issues with public perception following AEFI and the detrimental effect on OPV coverage. The RCC supports the full implementation of the national polio endgame Plan with special emphasis on improving OPV3 coverage especially at the district and commune levels and border and high-risk areas. The RCC recommends focusing on improving AFP surveillance reporting in provinces which are chronically underperforming. The RCC emphasizes that the SIA planned in early-2015 should focus on hard-to-reach communities with low coverage.

3.4 Closing remarks

A representative from United States Agency for International Development (USAID) said USAID remains committed to eradication, and continues to receive bipartisan support from Congress in pursuit of this goal. USAID remains interested in the "Red List" and remains supportive of these countries. USAID encourages the exercise of plans in the form of cross-border POSE, and hopes the Region will maintain cross-border vigilance and regional

coordination while scaling up and expanding environmental sampling and surveillance especially targeting priority countries in the Western Pacific Region.

A representative from Rotary International ensured that as a long-standing partner of polio eradication, Rotary International is committed to supporting countries in the final stage of polio eradication, based on their historic commitment. In 1978, the Rotary Foundation of Rotary International launched the 3H Program to improve health, alleviate hunger, and promote human and social development. A proposal from the Philippines to provide oral polio vaccine to six million children over a five-year period was selected as the first pilot 3H Program.

On 29 September 1979, Philippine Rotarians and delegates of the Philippine Ministry of Health administered the first drops of polio vaccine to a Filipino child. In 1986, Rotary launched PolioPlus, the first and largest internationally coordinated private-sector support of a public health initiative. The focus went beyond protection to eradication.

The representative from the United States Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (USCDC) stressed the Organization's continued commitment to maintaining a polio-free status Western Pacific Region. To help this effort, USCDC is seeking additional funding to support personnel, staff, and other crucial polio-related activities for the upcoming years.

The Team Leader, Expanded Programme on Immunization delivered the closing remarks on behalf of Dr Shin Young-soo, WHO Regional Director for the Western Pacific. Polio eradication requires global coordination for the introduction of at least one dose of IPV worldwide, as well as the synchronized withdrawal of Type 2 OPV by 2016. Until global eradication is achieved, everyone risks losing ground unless a well-functioning RI programme is ensured. As such Member States should continue: to identify and close immunity gaps through SIAs; to develop surveillance systems; and to update national risk assessments and outbreak response plans.

The commitment of ministries of health and generous support of international partners, namely, Rotary International PolioPlus Committee, the Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation, Gavi, the Vaccine Alliance, UNICEF, and the governments of Australia, Brunei Darussalam, Japan, Norway, the Republic of Korea, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, and the United States of America has and will continue to be essential to achieving polio eradication.

TWENTIETH MEETING OF THE REGIONAL COMMISSION FOR THE CERTIFICATION OF POLIOMYELITIS ERADICATION IN THE WESTERN PACIFIC Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, 12–14 November 2014

English only

TENTATIVE TIMETABLE

Time	Wednesday, 12 November 2014	Time	Thursday, 13 November 2014	Time	Friday, 14 November 2014
08:00-08:30 08:30-09:00	REGISTRATION Opening Session Welcome remarks by the Responsible Officer Opening remarks by the Regional Director Opening remarks of the Government of Malaysia Self-introduction, Election of Officers (Chair, Vice-Chair, Rapporteur) Remarks by the Regional Certification Commission (RCC) Chairperson Administrative announcements	08:30-10:00	Country presentations (continuation) Australia Brunei Darussalam Hong Kong SAR (China)	08:30-08:50 08:50-09:10 09:10-09:30 09:30-09:50	Temporary recommendations of the International Health Regulations Emergency Committee on the international spread of wild poliovirus Country response to the temporary recommendations-Australia Country response to the temporary recommendations-Brunei Darussalam
09:00-09:30	GROUP PHOTO AND COFFEE BREAK	10:00-10:30	COFFEE BREAK	09:50-10:20	COFFEE BREAK
09:30-09:50 09:50-10:10 10:10-10:30 10:30-10:55 10:55-11:15 11:15-11:35 11:35-12:00	1. Global update 2. Regional update 3. Recommendations of the 2014 Technical Advisory Group on Immunization and Vaccine-preventable Diseases Discussion 4. Progress towards polio eradication in the Eastern Mediterranean Region 5. Common threats to maintaining polio-free status Discussion	10:30–12:00	Country presentations (continuation) Japan Macao SAR (China) Malaysia	10:20–10:40 10:40–11:00 11:00–11:20 11:20–11:40 11:40-12:00	9. Update on laboratory containment 10. New guidelines on environmental surveillance 11. Expansion of environmental surveillance 12. Country experience with environmental surveillance – China Discussion
12:00-13:00	LUNCH BREAK	12:00-13:30	LUNCH BREAK	12:00-13:00	LUNCH BREAK
13:00–15:00	Country presentations	13:30–15:00	Country presentations (continuation) Mongolia New Zealand The Republic of Korea	13:00–15:00	Closed working session
15:00-15:30	COFFEE BREAK	15:00-15:30	COFFEE BREAK	15:00–15:30	COFFEE BREAK
15:30–17:30	Country presentations (continuation) Papua New Guinea The Philippines Viet Nam	15:30–16:30	Country presentations (continuation) Singapore Pacific island countries and areas	15:30–16:15 16:15–16:30	Regional Certification Commission conclusions and recommendations Closing Session

WORLD HEALTH ORGANIZATION



ORGANISATION MONDIALE DE LA SANTE

REGIONAL OFFICE FOR THE WESTERN PACIFIC BUREAU REGIONAL DU PACIFIQUE OCCIDENTAL

TWENTIETH MEETING OF THE REGIONAL COMMISSION FOR THE CERTIFICATION OF POLIOMYELITIS ERADICATION IN THE WESTERN PACIFIC

WPR/DCD/EPI(07)/2014/IB/2

Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia 12–14 November 2014 **ENGLISH ONLY**

INFORMATION BULLETIN NO. 2

LIST OF REGIONAL CERTIFICATION COMMISSION MEMBERS, TEMPORARY ADVISERS, PARTICIPANTS (NATIONAL CERTIFICATION COMMITTEE MEMBERS), OBSERVERS/REPRESENTATIVES AND SECRETARIAT

1. REGIONAL CERTIFICATION COMMISSION MEMBERS

Dr Anthony I. Adams

Chairman, Regional Certification Commission, No. 6/2-4 Chapman Crescent, Avoca Beach, New South Wales 2251, Australia, Telephone: +61 2 4382 6516, E-mail: aarr@netspeed.com.au

Dr Nobuhiko Okabe, (Vice-Chairman, Regional Certification Commission) Director General, Kawasaki City Institute for Public Health, 5-13-10 Oshima Kawasaki-ku, Kawasaki City, <u>Kanagawa 210-0834</u>, Japan, Telephone: +81 4 2444985, Facsimile: +81 4 2462602, E-mail: okabe-n@city.kawasaki.jp; okabenobu46@gmail.com

Professor Nguyen Dinh Huong, National Manager, Viet Nam Stop TB Partnership 104 C10 Giang Vo. Badinh, <u>Hanoi</u>, Viet Nam, Telephone: +844 3846 3601 Facsimile: +844 3832 6162, E-mail: ngdhuonghn@yahoo.com.vn

Dr Olen M. Kew, Chief, Molecular Virology Section, Division of Viral Diseases Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 1600 Clifton Road, <u>Atlanta</u>, GA 30333 United States of America, Telephone: +1 404 639 3940, Facsimile: +1 404 639 4011, E-mail: omk1@cdc.gov

Dr Steven Gary Fite Wassilak, Medical Epidemiologist, Global Immunization Division, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, Mailstop MS-E05, 1600 Clifton Road N.E., <u>Atlanta</u>, Georgia 30333, United States of America Telephone: +1 404 639 1867, Facsimile: +1 404 639 8573,

E-mail: sgw1@cdc.gov

2. PARTICIPANTS (NATIONAL CERTIFICATION COMMITTEE MEMBERS – DESIGNATES)

AUSTRALIA Dr Rhonda Owen, Epidemiologist, Director, Vaccine Preventable

Diseases Surveillance Section, Health Emergency Management Branch Office of Health Protection, Department of Health, GPO Box 9848

Canberra ACT 2601, Telephone: +61 02 6289 2740,

Facsimile: +61 02 6289 2600, E-mail: Rhonda.Owen@health.gov.au

BRUNEI DARUSSALAM Dr Hajah Rahmah Haji Md Said, Deputy Permanent Secretary,

Technical and Professional, Ministry of Health, P.O. Box 201,

Jalan Menteri Besar, Bandar Seri Begawan 8670;

Telephone: +67 32 381440; Facsimile: +67 32 382 032

E-mail: rahmahms@gmail.com

Dr Yung Chee Tee, Child Health Programme Manager (MCH), Department of Health Services, Ministry of Health, P.O. Box, Bandar Seri Begawan BS 8670, Telephone: +67 38 786 111, Facsimile: +67 38 238 1165, E-mail: cheetee@yahoo.com

Dr Hajah Zainun Zaini, Chief, Scientific Officer, Ministry of Health P.O. Box, Bandar Seri Begawan BS 8670, Telephone: +67 38 786 111

Facsimile: +67 38 238 1165

CAMBODIA Dr Sok Srun, Director, Department of Hospital Services

Ministry of Health, #80 ST289, Tuol Kod, <u>Phnom Penh 12252</u>, Telephone: +855 12 912122, Facsimile: +855 63 760360,

E-mail: soksrun@online.com.kh

CHINA Dr Xu Wenbo, Acting Chief, National Laboratory for Poliomyelitis

Institute of Viral Disease Control and Prevention, Chinese Center for Disease Control and Prevention, No. 155 Changbai Road, Chang Ping

District, <u>Beijing 102206</u>, Telephone: +8610 58900187,

Facsimile: +8610 58900187, E-mail: wenbo xu1@yahoo.com.cn

HONG KONG (CHINA) Professor Lau Yu-lung, Chair, Professor and Head, The University of

Hong Kong, Department of Paediatrics and Adolescent Medicine Room 117, 1/F, New Clinical Building, Queen Mary Hospital, 102 Pokfulam Road, <u>Hong Kong</u>, Telephone: +852 2255 4481 Facsimile: +852 2855 1523, E-mail: lauylung@hku.hk MACAO (CHINA) Dr Catherine Pui-I Lee, Chief of Paediatrics and Neonatology

Consultant Paediatrician, Paediatric and Neonatology Department

Centro Hospitalar Conde de Sao Januario, Macao,

Telephone: +853 83908156, Facsimile: +853 83908130

E-mail: puillee@ssm.gov.mo

JAPAN Dr Tatsuo Miyamura, Emeritus Director General, National Institute of

Infectious Diseases, 1-23-1 Toyama Shinjuku, <u>Tokyo 162 8640</u>, Telephone: +813 3316 5988, Facsimile: +813 3316 5988,

E-mail: tmiyam@aol.com

LAO PEOPLE'S DEMOCRATIC REPUBLIC **Dr Phengta Vongphrachanh**, Director, National Centre for Laboratory and Epidemiology, ESR National Manager, Ministry of Health, Km. 3,

Thedeua Road, <u>Vientiane</u>, Telephone: +856 21 312351, Facsimile: +856 21 351006, E-mail: v.phengta@gmail.com

MALAYSIA Datuk Dr Lokman Hakim Sulaiman, Deputy Director General of

Health, Ministry of Health Malaysia, Level 12, Block E7, Kompleks E

Federal Government Administration Centre, <u>63590 Putrajaya</u> Telephone: +603 8883 2544, Facsimile: +603 8889 5601, E-mail:

lokman.hakim@moh.gov.my

MONGOLIA Dr Janchiv Oyunbileg, Director, Biotechnology Production, Research

and Training Center, National Center for Public Health,

Peace Avenue 17, <u>Ulaanbaatar – 49</u>, Telephone: +976 11 458645

Facsimile: +976 11 458645, E-mail: jobileg@gmail.com

NEW ZEALAND Dr Stephen Chambers, Professor, Department of Pathology

University of Otago, Christchurch, Clinical Director, Department of Infectious Diseases, Christchurch Hospital, P.O. Box 4345, <u>Christchurch</u>

8140, New Zealand Telephone: +64 3 3640951

Facsimile: +64 3 3640952, E-mail: Steve.chambers@cdhb.health.nz

PACIFIC ISLAND COUNTRIES AND AREAS **Dr Adi Lisikoveni Vesikula Tikoduadua**, Consultant Pediatrician Department of Paediatrics, Colonial War Memorial Hospital,

Box 115, Suva, Fiji, Telephone: +67 9 992 5082,

Facsimile: +67 9 330 3232, E-mail: liztiko@gmail.com;

ltikoduadua@health.gov.fj.or

PAPUA NEW GUINEA Professor John Vince, Deputy Dean (Academic), Director of Trauma

Postgraduate Studies and Research Centre, Deputy Dean, School of Medicine and Health Sciences, P.O. Box 5255, <u>Boroko NCD 111</u>

Telephone: +67 5 3260185, Facsimile: +67 5 325 0809

E-mail: johndvince@gmail.com

PHILIPPINES Dr Nina G. Gloriani, Professor 12, Department of Medical

Microbiology, College of Public Health, University of the Philippines

Manila, No. 625 Pedro Gil Street, Ermita, Manila,

Telephone: +63 2 525 5874 local 138, Facsimile: +63 2 521 1394

E-mail: ninagloriani@gmail.com

REPUBLIC OF KOREA Dr Ok Park, Director, Division of Vaccine Preventable Disease Control

and National Immunization Programme, OHTAC, 200 Osongsanengmyeong2-ro, Osong-eup, Cheongwon-gun, Chungcheongbuk-do 363-951, Telephone: +8243 719 6810

Facsimile: +8243 719 6859, E-mail: okpark8932@gmail.com

SINGAPORE Dr Tiong Wei Wei, Senior Public Health Officer, Ministry of Health,

College of Medicine Building, 16 College Road, Singapore 169854

Telephone: +65 63257486, Facsimile: +65 63251168

E-mail: tiong_wei_wei@moh.gov.sg

VIET NAM Associate Professor Ho Thi Minh Ly, Secretary, National Certification

Commission, National Institute of Hygiene and Epidemiology

1 Yersin, Hanoi, Telephone: +084 0975680206,

Facsimile: +084 9726000, E-mail: minhlyho@yahoo.com.vn

3. TEMPORARY ADVISER

Dr Robert Hall, Senior Lecturer, School of Public Health and Preventive Medicine, Monash University, Alfred Hospital, Commercial Road Melbourne, Victoria 3004, Australia, Telephone: +61 3 9093 0452 Facsimile: +61 3 9903 0556, E-mail: robert.hall@monash.edu

4. OBSERVERS/REPRESENTATIVES

MINISTRY OF HEALTH, MALAYSIA

Dr Rohani Jahis, Senior Principal Assistant Director, Disease Control Division, Ministry of Health Malaysia, Level 4, Block E10, Complex E Federal Government Administrative Centre, <u>62590 Putrajaya</u> Telephone: +603 8883 4411, Facsimile: +603 8888 0643

E-mail: rohbj@moh.gov.my

Dr Jamiatul Aida bt Mohd Sani, Senior Principal Assistant Director Disease Control Division, Ministry of Health Malaysia, Level 4, Block E10, Complex E, Federal Government Administrative Centre 62590 Putrajaya, Telephone: +603 8883 4411, Facsimile: +603 8888 0643, Email: iamiatul@moh.gov.my

Tuesimile. 1003 0000 00 13, Email: jumature monigoviniy

Dr Hanis Syazwani, Principal Assistant Director, Disease Control Division, Ministry of Health Malaysia, Level 4, Block E10, Complex E Federal Government Administrative Centre, <u>62590 Putrajaya</u> Telephone: +603 8883 4411, Facsimile: +603 8888 0643

MINISTRY OF HEALTH, HONG KONG (CHINA) **Dr Vivian Chan,** Senior Medical and Health Officer, Surveillance Section, Vaccine Preventable Disease Office, Communicable Disease Division, Surveillance and Epidemiology Branch, Centre for Health Protection, Department of Health, Wu Chung House, 11th and 21st Floors,

213 Queen's Road East, Wanchai, Hong Kong,

Telephone: +852 2711 0927, Facsimile: +852 2711 0927

E-mail: smo ss3@dh.gov.hk

ROTARY INTERNATIONAL POLIOPLUS COMMITTEE Mr Oscar de Venecia, Past District Governor, RID-3830, Chairman Basic Energy Corporation, 7/F, Basic Petroleum Building 104 C. Palanca St., Legaspi Village, Makati City, Philippines Telephone: +632 817 3329, Facsimile: +632 817 0191, E-mail: odevenecia@gmail.com; ocdevenecia@basicenergy.ph

Ms Maria Concepcion Naval Beltran, Past District Governor, RID-3810, 104 C. Palanca St., Legaspi Village, <u>Makati City</u>, Philippines Telephone: +632 817 3329, Facsimile: +632 817 0191

UNITED STATES AGENCY FOR INTERNATIONAL DEVELOPMENT (USAID) **Dr Thomas Daniel Baker**, Child Health and Immunization Advisor Global Health/HIDN/MCH, <u>Washington D.C.</u>, United States of America, Telephone: +1571 4380681,

Facsimile: +1571 404 639 4011, E-mail: tbaker@usaid.gov

UNITED STATES CENTERS FOR DISEASE CONTROL AND PREVENTION (US CDC) **Dr Deblina Datta,** Medical Epidemiologist, Strengthening Immunization Services Branch, Global Immunization Division Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 1600 Clifton Road, MS E-05, Atlanta, GA 30333, Telephone: +1 404 639 1883, Facsimile: +1 404 471 8389, E-mail: ddatta@cdc.gov

5. SECRETARIAT

WHO REGIONAL OFFICE FOR THE WESTERN PACIFIC (WPRO) **Dr Sergey Diorditsa,** Coordinator, Expanded Programme on Immunization, World Health Organization, Regional Office for the Western Pacific, United Nations Avenue, <u>1000 Manila</u> Philippines, Telephone: +63 2 528 9745, Facsimile: +63 2 526 0279 E-mail: diorditsas@wpro.who.int

Dr William Schluter, Medical Officer, Expanded Programme on Immunization, World Health Organization, Regional Office for the Western Pacific, United Nations Avenue, <u>1000 Manila</u>, Philippines Tel no.: +632 528 9748, Fax no.: +632 526 0279,

E-mail: schluterw@wpro.who.int

Ms Lauren Platt, Consultant, Expanded Programme on Immunization World Health Organization, Regional Office for the Western Pacific United Nations Avenue, <u>1000 Manila</u>, Philippines, Telephone: +63 2 528 9742, Facsimile: +63 2 526 0279

E-mail: plattl@wpro.who.int

WHO MALAYSIA

Dr Graham Perry Harrison, WHO Representative, World Health Organization, 1st Floor, Wisma UN, Block C, Kimplek Pejabat Damansara, Jalan Dungun, Damansara Heights, <u>50490 Kuala Lumpur</u> Malaysia, Telephone: +603 20939908, Facsimile: +603 20937446 E-mail: harrisong@wpro.who.int

WHO HEADQUARTERS GENEVA

Dr Rudolf Tangermann, Medical Officer, Surveillance, Monitoring and Information, Polio Monitoring and Operations Unit, World Health Organization, Avenue Appia 20, CH-1211 <u>Geneva 27</u>, Switzerland, Telephone: +41 22 7914358, Facsimile: +41 22 791 0746

E-mail: tangermannr@who.int

WHO REGIONAL OFFICE FOR EASTERN MEDITERRANEAN (EMRO) **Dr Tahir Pervaiz Mir**, Regional Advisor, Polio Eradication Initiative World Health Organization, Abdul Razzak Al Sanhouri Street, P.O. Box 7608, Nasr City, Cairo 11371, Egypt,

Telephone: +202 2276 5255, Facsimile: +202 2276 2492

E-mail: mirt@.who.int

WHO REGIONAL OFFICE FOR EUROPE (EUROPE) **Dr Tigran Avagyan,** National Professional Officer, Vaccine Preventable Diseases and Immunization, Division of Communicable Diseases and Environment, Country Office for Armenia, World Health Regional Office

for Europe, 9 Alek Manukyan, Yerevan 0070

Armenia, Telephone: +374 6061 2082, Facsimile: +374 6061 2013

E-mail: tav@euro.who.int

